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中 文 摘 要 ： 服務業員工運用本身的工作知識、經驗、能力和技巧來提供服務給
顧客，因此常常能發現管理者無法輕易察覺的組織現有或潛在問題
及商機。因此員工的建言行為扮演著解決組織內部問題及挖掘新商
機的重要手段之一。雖然探究員工建言行為的影響因素在文獻裡已
不是新的議題，但目前文獻裡卻還未有任何研究探討工作塑造是否
對員工建言行為也有重要的影響作用，因此，本研究第一目的期望
彌補此研究缺口來探討是否員工的個人工作塑造及群體工作塑造對
員工建言行為也有重要的影響作用。此外，目前文獻裡也還未有任
何研究探討工作倫理氣氛是否也會影響員工的建言行為，更遑論工
作倫理氣氛的調節作用，因此本研究也期望對此研究缺口做出補足
和貢獻來探討工作倫理氣氛是否在工作塑造和員工建言行為之間的
關係有顯著的調節作用。本研究採用問卷調查法收集數據，目標研
究對象為台灣中高端飯店的基層員工共413位，研究結果發現個人
/團隊工作塑造皆對員工建言/諫言行為有正向的影響，此外工作倫
理氣氛也會強化個人/團隊工作塑造對員工建言/諫言行為的正向影
響，此研究結果提供台灣服務業人力資源部門及各工作單位部門如
何提升員工建言行為方面的重要實務啟示。

中文關鍵詞： 工作塑造; 員工建言; 工作倫理氣氛

英 文 摘 要 ： The important role of front-line employees for service
businesses' performance cannot be overemphasized . They are
in a unique position to observe changing customer needs and
usually know the best the problems, issues or opportunities
that managers are unable to see in daily service
operations. Therefore, their constructive opinions,
concerns, or ideas about work-related issues and
opportunities are the major sources of change, creativity,
learning, and innovation, which are all critical elements
of organization's survival and success. This underscores
the important role of employees' voice behavior for today's
hospitality businesses success. However, employees do not
always voice their opinions and concerns due to a number of
reasons. Literature has categorized these reasons into
individual factors (e.g., job attitude, job performance,
value, personality, demographics…, etc.) and contextual
factors (e.g., organizational culture, organizational
structure, leadership style, relationships with
supervisor…, etc.). However, employees' capability to
discover their organization's problems and opportunities is
the prerequisite of their voice behavior. Yet identifying
problems/opportunities and bringing up new ideas usually
not only require employees to have sufficient work-related
knowledge and skills, but also needs them to constantly
improve and craft these knowledge and skills. Therefore,
job crafting might be a beneficial factor that help
employees to identify issues, problems and opportunities
that they are unable to see in their original job routines.



Job crafting might thus be a critical antecedent of
employee voice behavior. In the voice literature, however,
there is still no research paying attention to the
relationship between job crafting and employees' voice
behavior. Consequently, the current study aims to address
this research gap by empirically investigating whether
employees' job crafting will influence their voice
behavior.
In addition, this study also intends to examine whether a
situational factor, employees' perceived ethic work
climate, would moderate the relationship between job
crafting and employees voice behavior. Ethic work climate
reflects employee perceptions of morally appropriate
actions and policies observed in the workplace. Since
literature still has no research attention paid on whether
employees' perceived ethic work climate would affect
employees' voice behavior, and none to say its moderating
effect. As extensive evidences have indicated that ethic
work climate is favorable to employees' positive attitudes
and behaviors to the organizations, this factor should also
has an important association with employees' voice
behavior. Accordingly, this study posits employees
perceived ethnic work climate would function as an
important factor moderating the relationship between job
crafting and employees' voice behavior. Data of this study
were collected using a self-administrated questionnaire,
and participants of this study were 413 front-line
employees from several mid or upscale hotels in Taiwan. The
analytical results show that both individual/collaborative
job crafting have a positive effect on employee
promotive/prohibitive voice, respectively. The results also
show that ethic work climate would strengthen the positive
effect of individual/collaborative job crafting on employee
promotive/prohibitive voice. Findings of this study provide
Taiwan's hotel industry and possibly other industries as
well with valuable implications regarding how to increase
employees' voice behavior through job design, recruitment,
selecting, leading and training.

英文關鍵詞： Job crafting; Employee voice; Ethic work climate



Influence of Job Crafting on Employees Voice Behavior: Does Perceived Ethic Work Climate 

Matter? 

Introduction 

 The important role of front-line employees for service businesses’ performance cannot be 

overemphasized (Lu & Gursoy, 2016). Since front-line employees bring considerable valuable 

resources with them to the service encounter (e.g., experience, knowledge, abilities, skills, attitudes 

and behaviors), they are in a unique position to observe changing customer needs and usually know 

the best the problems, issues or opportunities that managers are unable to see in daily service 

operations (Raub, 2008). Therefore, their constructive opinions, concerns, or ideas about work-related 

issues and opportunities are the major sources of change, creativity, learning, and innovation, which 

are all critical elements of organization’s survival and success (Kim & Lee, 2013). This underscores 

the important role of employees’ voice behavior for today’s hospitality businesses performance and 

survival.  

However, employees do not always voice their opinions and concerns due to a number of reasons. 

Literature has categorized these reasons into individual factors (e.g., job attitude, job performance, 

value, personality, demographics…, etc.) (e.g., Botero & Van Dyne, 2009; LePine & Van Dyne, 1998, 

2001) and contextual factors (e.g., organizational culture, organizational structure, leadership style, 

relationships with supervisor…, etc.) (e.g., Dutton, Ashford, Lawrence, & Miner-Rubino, 2002; 

Morrison & Milliken, 2000; Stamper & Dyne, 2001). These previous studies mainly consider these 

factors will facilitate or inhibit employees to voice when they discover any current or potential issues 

or opportunities. However, if employees are not equipped with adequate knowledge and skills to 

identify problems/opportunities or discover new ideas for their organizations, they have nothing to 

speak up. In other words, employees’ capability to discover their organization’s problems and 

opportunities is the prerequisite of their voice behavior. Yet identifying problems/opportunities and 

bringing up new ideas usually not only require employees to have sufficient work-related knowledge 

and skills, but also needs them to constantly improve and craft these knowledge and skills (Egan, 

2013). Therefore, job crafting, defined as employees making physical and cognitive changes in their 

job tasks or work relational boundaries (Wrzesniewski & Dutton, 2001), might be a beneficial factor 

that help employees to identify issues, problems and opportunities that they are unable to see in their 

original job routines. Job crafting might thus be a critical antecedent of employee voice behavior. In 

the voice literature, however, there is still no research paying attention to the relationship between 

job crafting and employees’ voice behavior. Consequently, the current study aims to address this 

research gap by empirically investigating whether employees’ job crafting will influence their voice 

behavior. 

In addition, this study also intends to examine whether a situational factor, employees’ perceived 

ethic work climate, would moderate the relationship between job crafting and employees voice 

behavior. Ethic work climate reflects employee perceptions of morally appropriate actions and 

policies observed in the workplace (Schwepker, Ferrell, & Ingram, 1997). In the hospitality industry, 

since front-line employees constantly encounter face-to-face or voice-to-voice interactions with 

customers, managers should ensure that their organizations contains ethic work climate to prevent 



employees engage in unethical behaviors such as overcharging for services, covering mistakes in 

service delivery, or treating customers unfairly, which would lead to poor service quality and impair 

competitiveness. In the literature, substantial research has shown that ethic work climate would 

generate numerous desirable organizational outcomes such as job satisfaction (Wang & Hsieh, 2012), 

organizational commitment (Erben & Güneşer, 2008), trust (DeConinck, 2011), reduced turnover 

intentions and better job performance (Jaramillo, Mulki, & Solomon, 2006), and organizational 

citizenship behavior (Baker, Hunt, & Andrews, 2006). However, there is still no research attention 

paid on whether employees’ perceived ethic work climate would affect employees’ voice behavior, 

and none to say its moderating effect. As extensive evidences have indicated that ethic work climate 

is favorable to employees’ positive attitudes and behaviors to the organizations, this factor should 

also has an important association with employees’ voice behavior, a type of extra-role behavior that 

is not required by the organization but are necessary to facilitate effective organizational functioning 

(Organ, Podsakoff, & MacKenzie, 2005). Accordingly, this study posits employees perceived ethnic 

work climate would function as an important factor moderating the relationship between job crafting 

and employees’ voice behavior. 

To summarize, this study has two major purposes. The first purpose is to investigate whether job 

crafting is an important predictor of employees’ voice behavior. The second purpose is to examine 

whether a situational factor, ethic work climate, functions as a significant moderator for the 

relationship between job crafting and employees’ voice behavior. This study would contribute to the 

body of voice literature in two aspects. Firstly, since literature still has no research attention on the 

relationship between job crafting and voice behavior, the current study fills this gap by empirically 

examining job crafting as a possible predictor of employees’ voice behavior. Secondly, literature also 

has no research effort on the association between ethic work climate and employees’ voice behavior, 

the present study also addresses such shortcoming by testing ethnic work climate’s possible 

moderating effect for the relationship between job crafting and employees’ voice behavior. Lastly, 

connecting these three variables’ together would also provide researchers of these three streams more 

research directions. 

Findings of this study would also provide useful managerial implications for hospitality industry 

and possibly other industries as well regarding how to increase employees’ voice behavior through 

job design, recruitment, selecting, leading and training. In terms of job design, for instant, if the 

findings of this study show a significant positive relationship between job crafting and employees’ 

voice behavior, organizations should be more flexible on job design that allows employees to try 

different ways of serving customers and collaborating with colleagues while also encouraging them 

proactively shape the task, relational and cognitive boundaries of their jobs. In terms of leading and 

training, the expected moderating effect of ethic work climate might demonstrate building up ethic 

work climate within the organization promotes employees voice behavior, which underscores the 

important role of ethic leadership style and the firm’s ethic training program. In addition, since 

employees’ personal ethic values and attitudes are also essential to construct an ethic work climate 

within the organization (Baker et al., 2006), managers in human resource department and individual 

work units should also pay attention to the important role of moral and ethic tests for potential 



employees during the recruitment and selecting process. 

Literature Review 

Voice 

Since Hirschman (1970) introduced the framework “Exit, Voice, and Loyalty,” voice behavior 

has drawn lots of research attention. According to Van Dyne and LePine (1998), voice can be defined 

as “promotive behavior that emphasizes expression of constructive challenge intended to improve 

rather than merely criticize” (p. 109). They also contended that voice behavior is a facet of extra-role 

behavior, defined as the discretionary behavior which goes beyond existing role expectation to benefit 

organization and/or intends to benefit the organization. Based on this conceptualization, many studies 

also considered voice behavior as a type of organizational citizenship behavior (OCB) (Hung, Yeh, 

& Shih, 2012). Later, Van Dyne, Ang and Botero (2003) proposed a broader conceptualization of 

voice to capture the various forms of voice taking place in practice. They emphasized that voice 

includes speaking up with suggestions as well as concerns. Based on this broad definition, Liang, 

Farh and Farh (2012) classified voice into promotive and prohibitive voice. While promotive voice 

represents employees’ expression of new ideas or suggestions for improving the overall functioning 

of their work unit or organization, prohibitive voice denotes employees’ expressions of concern about 

existing work practices, incidents, or employee behavior that are harmful to the organization. Both 

types of voice behavior are beneficial to the organization and should both be encouraged (Liang et 

al., 2012; Loi, Ao, & Xu, 2014). The current study adopts Liang et al. (2012) conceptualization that 

employees’ voice behavior has promotive and prohibitive voice.  

Substantial empirical evidences have shown that voice behavior would generate desirable 

outcomes for any business such as superior individual job performance and improved work unit or 

organizational effectiveness (e.g., Frazier & Bowler, 2015; Lam & Mayer, 2014; Ng & Feldman, 

2012). Due to the beneficial role of voice behavior for individual-level and organizational-level 

performance, a large number of studies have strived to identify its antecedents. In the voice literature, 

there are two major streams to explain employees’ voice behavior. One stream focuses on employees’ 

individual factors (e.g., job attitude, job performance, value, personality, demographics…, etc.) (e.g., 

Botero & Van Dyne, 2009; LePine & Van Dyne, 1998, 2001), whereas another stream uses contextual 

factors (e.g., organizational culture, organizational structure, leadership style, relationships with 

supervisor…, etc.) (e.g., Dutton, Ashford, Lawrence, & Miner-Rubino, 2002; Morrison & Milliken, 

2000; Stamper & Dyne, 2001) to explain why employees would voice more or less. Many researchers 

also suggested that in order for employees to voice their suggestions and concerns, they must have 

something to say first (Frese, Teng, & Wijnen, 1999; Morrison & Phelps, 1999). This explicitly points 

out that employees’ ability to identify problems and opportunities is the first essential condition for 

their voice behavior to occur. However, this area has not received any research attention in the voice 

literature. Identifying problems/opportunities and bringing up new ideas for the firm usually not only 

require employees to have sufficient work-related knowledge and skills, but also needs them to 

constantly improve and craft these knowledge and skills (Egan, 2013). Oftentimes, only when 

employees break out of daily job routines and redefine their job boundaries can they discover issues, 

problems and opportunities that they are unable to see in their original job routines (Shalley & Gilson, 



2004). In the hospitality industry, since organizations must continuously improve their offerings to 

cater to different and changing needs of customers to stay competitive, front-line employees should 

also constantly improve and craft their service knowledge and skills to adapt to such rapid-changing 

environment (Hung et al., 2012). As such, when employees constantly improve and craft their work-

related professions, they will become more capable of identifying new problems and opportunities 

for their organizations. All the above suggests that job crafting might be a critical role for employees 

to find more problems and opportunities, which may further contribute to more of their voice behavior. 

Job crafting and voice 

 The concept of job crafting was introduced and defined by Wrzesniewski and Dutton (2001) 

as “the physical and cognitive changes individuals make in the task or relational boundaries of their 

work” (p.179). According to them, employees engaged in job crafting behavior can change the scope, 

form or number of jobs (i.e., physical changes), how people perceive their jobs (i.e., cognitive 

changes), and how often and with whom they interact at work (i.e., relational boundary changes). 

Employees who actively change any one of these elements alter their original job design and social 

environment in which they work, which also changes the meaning of their work and their work 

identity. Job crafting is informal and not found in a written job description. Instead, it reflects an 

employee’s efforts to make a job a better fit to his or her own preferences and competencies. Therefore, 

job crafting is a specific type of proactive work behavior that employees engage in to adjust their jobs 

to their needs, skills, and preferences (Tims, Bakker, Derks, & van Rhenen, 2013). 

 Considering the nature of some occupations frequently needs employees to work in groups, 

Leana, Appelbaum and Shevchuk (2009) classified job crafting into two types: individual job crafting 

and collaborative job crafting. While individual job crafting refers to a person’s proactive behavior to 

alter the boundaries of his or her job and shape actual work practice, collaborative job crafting 

represents groups of employees’ joint effort to alter the work to meet their shared objectives. They 

argued that employees whose jobs are largely involved in the social context of work and/or greatly 

dependent on the work of others (e.g., operating room nurse) may engage in plenty of collaborative 

job crafting. Hotel front-line employee is a job of this kind since they usually not only provide 

customers with services by themselves but also have opportunities to coordinate and interact with 

other coworkers to deliver quality service (Chen, Yen, & Tsai, 2014). Therefore, the present study 

adopts Leana et al. (2009) operational definition that hotel employees’ job crafting has two types: 

individual and collaborative job crafting.   

 Past research has explored the antecedents and outcomes of job crafting (e.g., Leana, 

Appelbaum, & Shevchuk, 2009; Tims & Bakker, 2010). Many individual factors such as cognitive 

ability, proactive disposition, self-efficacy and self-regulation (Bakker, Tims, & Derks, 2012; Lyons, 

2008; Tims & Bakker, 2010) as well as work-related factors such as task interdependence, autonomy, 

supervisor support, and social ties (Bakker et al., 2012; Leana et al., 2009; Petrou, Demerouti, Peeters, 

Schaufeli, & Hetland, 2012) are found to affect employees’ job crafting behavior. On the other hand, 

job crafting is found to be positively related to various desirable employee attitudinal and behavioral 

outcomes such as increased self-image, perceived control, readiness to change (Lyons, 2008), job 

satisfaction, organizational commitment (Leana et al., 2009), job performance (Bakker et al., 2012) 



and job engagement (Tims et al., 2013). Among these previous studies, however, research attention 

on whether job crafting would contribute to employees’ extra-role behavior is seriously scant. The 

current study thus aims to address this gap by examining the relationship between job crafting and an 

employee extra-role behavior: voice behavior.  

Since job crafting, regardless of individual or collaborative job crafting, is a type of proactive 

behavior that employees actively create, shape and alter the work they perform, actively revising and 

improving their tasks, and implementing ideas and solving problems (Berg, Wrzesniewski, & Dutton, 

2010; Wrzesniewski & Dutton, 2001), such self-initiated changes in jobs provide employees’ a more 

holistic view of their jobs and allow them to see jobs from different perspectives. This should help 

employees become more capable of identifying new problems, issues and opportunities that they are 

unable to see in their original job routines and boundaries, which might thus contribute to more of 

employees’ promotive and prohibitive voice behavior. Based on the preceding discussion, the 

following hypotheses are developed: 

H1: Individual job crafting is positively related to (a) promotive and (b) prohibitive voice 

behavior 

H2: Collaborative job crafting is positively related to (a) promotive and (b) prohibitive voice 

behavior 

Ethic work climate as a moderator 

 Ethic work climate is defined as “the prevailing perceptions of typical organizational practices 

and procedures that have ethical content” (Victor & Cullen, 1988; p. 101). It involves the perceptions 

of rightness or wrongness present in the organization’s work environment (Babin, Boles, & Robin, 

2000), and establishes the norms for acceptable and unacceptable behavior within the company. In an 

empirical study which examined the effect of perceived ethic work climate on customer-contact 

service employees’ attitudinal responses, Schwepker Jr and Hartline (2005) also define a firm’s ethic 

work climate as “a composite of organizational perceptions of the ethic values and behaviors 

supported and practiced by organizational members” (p. 380). Research generally has found support 

that ethic work climate has a positive effect on employees’ ethic behavior (DeConinck, 2010). Ethic 

work climate which is neither clear nor positive offer little in the way of control, which results in an 

increase in ethic dilemmas and unethic behavior (Schwepker Jr & Hartline, 2005). In the hospitality 

industry, employees’ unethic behaviors are detrimental to organizations since the attitudes and 

behaviors of employees would affect consumers’ perceptions of the service encounter and service 

quality (Hartline & Ferrell, 1996). Hence, to prevent customer-contact employees’ unethic behaviors, 

creating and managing an ethic work climate appears to be necessary (Schwepker Jr & Hartline, 2005).  

In addition, past research in various occupations has shown that ethic work climate also 

contributes to numerous desirable organizational outcomes such as increased job satisfaction 

(Jaramillo et al., 2006; Mulki, Jaramillo, & Locander, 2006), organizational commitment (Cullen, 

Parboteeah, & Victor, 2003; Jaramillo et al., 2006; Weeks, Loe, Chonko, & Wakefield, 2004), trust 

(DeConinck, 2011; Mulki et al., 2006), and reduced role stress (Babin et al., 2000; Schwepker et al., 

1997) and turnover intention (Jaramillo et al., 2006; Mulki et al., 2006). Among these prior studies, 

however, research effort on whether work ethic climate is also favorable for employees’ extra-role 



behavior such as voice behavior is serious scant, none to say its moderating effect. Therefore, the 

current study addresses this shortcoming by examining whether work ethic climate functions as an 

important moderator for the relationship between job crafting and employees’ voice behavior. 

According to social information processing theory (SIPT; Salancik & Pfeffer, 1978), people will 

observe their environment for clues to characterize their work environment and to understand proper 

ways to behave. Ethic work climate can thus serve as a critical clue to help employees understand 

what (un)ethic behaviors are (un)acceptable in the workplace. Having a strong ethnic work climate 

could promote employees’ high moral standards, emphasize the importance of doing the right things 

and discourage dishonest and deceptive practices and behaviors in the organization (Luria & Yagil, 

2008). This suggests that, under a strong ethnic work climate, employees are also more likely to report 

problems and opportunities that need to be fixed and seized in the organization to enhance the 

rightness and performance of the organization. Therefore, a stronger ethnic work climate might foster 

more employees’ promotive and prohibitive voice behaviors if employees discover any/more 

problems and opportunities in the organization. Based on the preceding discussion, an ethnic work 

climate might serve as an important contextual factor that strengthens the positive effect of job 

crafting on employees voice behavior. The following hypotheses are thus developed: 

H3: Ethic work climate strengthens the positive relationship between individual job crafting and 

(a) promotive and (b) prohibitive voice behavior 

H4: Ethic work climate strengthens the positive relationship between collaborative job crafting 

and (a) promotive and (b) prohibitive voice behavior 
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Data of this study were collected using a self-administrated questionnaire. The questionnaire 

contains two major sections. The first section addresses a number of questions pertaining to the 

variables of research interest, which are two types of job crafting, two types of voice behavior and 

perceived ethic work climate. The second section deals with participants’ demographic information 

such as gender, age, education, and so on. Before distributing the questionnaire, three different 

university professors who are fluent in both English and Chinese will translate the questionnaire from 

English into Chinese and then translate back into English to ensure validity of the questionnaire. A 

pilot test was conducted first using 40 hotel front-line employees to test the reliability of the 

measurement. Participants of this study were frontline employees from several upscale hotels in 

Taiwan, R.O.C. Initially, in order to control several hotel characteristics (e.g., number of employees, 

location, and main serving segment) that might possibly compound the results of this study, fifty 4-

star hotels located in the north part of Taiwan were randomly selected as the study targets. These 50 

hotels mainly serve leisure travelers and share similar numbers of frontline employees (ranging from 

30 to 50). Researchers then contacted these 50 hotels one by one to inquire about their willingness to 

help with this study, and finally, 10 hotels agreed to help. Questionnaires were mailed to the human 

resource managers of these 10 hotels, and then, were passed down to the management-level 

supervisors of each department with clear instructions regarding the purpose and procedure of this 

survey. Supervisors then distributed the questionnaires to employees and encouraged them to 

complete the questionnaire. A small gift ($5 gift card) was provided as a token of appreciation for 

completing the survey. A sealable return envelope was supplied for participants, in order that they 

could directly mail the completed survey back to the research staff. During the 2-month data 

collection period from October to December, 2018, 413 valid responses were eventually obtained. 

Measurements 

 All the items measuring each construct of this study were well-established scales derived from 

previous studies with minor revision to fit the context of this study. For job crafting, 12 items from 

Leana et al. (2009) with six items measuring individual job crafting (sample item: Introduce new 

approaches on your own to improve your work in the workplace) and another six items measuring 

collaborative job crafting (sample item: Work together with your coworkers to introduce new 

approaches to improve your work in the workplace), were adopted. As for perceived ethic work 

climate, 7 items from the work of Victor and Cullen (1988) and Herndon (1992) were employed 

(sample item: I think my organization is more interested in making money than in meeting customers’ 

needs). Lastly, 5 items measuring promotive voice (sample item: I often make constructive 

suggestions to improve the unit’s operation) and 5 items measuring prohibitive voice (sample item: I 

often voice out opinions on things that might affect efficiency in the work unit, even if that would 

embarrass others) were derived from Liang, Farh and Farh (2012) study. All the items of this study 

were anchored with a 5 point-Likert scale ranging from 1= Strongly disagree to 5= Strongly agree. 

Data analysis 

The Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) were utilized to conduct descriptive analysis, 

which provides respondents’ profiles and correlations among the constructs and Cronbach’s Alpha 

reliability scores for each construct. A series of Cronbach’s α tests were performed to examine internal 



consistency for every construct. A series of simple liner regression analysis were carried out to test 

H1 and H2, which deals with the main effect of individual and collaborative job crafting on subjects’ 

promotive and prohibitive voice, respectively. To test H3 and H4 that address the moderating effect 

of perceived ethic work climate for the relationship between two types of job crafting and two types 

of voice behavior, a series of hierarchical regression analysis corresponding to each hypothesis were 

performed respectively. Since hierarchical regression is widely regarded as an appropriate statistical 

technique to test interaction effects (Lu & Gursoy, 2016; Phillips & Jang, 2007), the current study 

chooses this analytic approach to test the moderating effects of research interest. 

Findings 

Sample profile and descriptive statistics 

 Table 1 shows demographic profile of the participants. Participants comprised of 195 males 

and 192 females, and most of them were within the age range of 21 to 40 years old (87.1%).  Over 

half of the participants (65.4%) had a bachelor’s degrees or higher, and around 80% participants 

worked in the current hotel for less than 5 years. 

 Table 2 presents the results of descriptive statistics and correlations among all variables. 

Except for three control variables, all variables of research interest were positively correlated (p < 

0.01).  

Table 1 

Demographic profile of the sample (N = 413) 

Category 

 

Frequency % 

Gender   
Male 195 47.2 

Female 218 52.8 

Age   

< 20 17 4.1 

21 - 30 209 50.6 

31 - 40 108 26.2 

41 - 50 70 17.0 

51 - 60 9 2.1 

Education   
Senior high school  24 5.8 
Vocational high school 45 10.9 

Junior college 64 15.5 

Bachelor  267 64.7 
Master/Doctoral  13 3.1 

Organizational tenure   

Less than 1 year 62 15.0 

1 but < 2 year 106 25.7 

2 but < 3 year 83 20.1 

3 but < 4 year 78 18.9 

4 but < 5 year 14 3.4 

5 year and more 70 16.9 

 

 

Table 2 



Descriptive statistics and correlations among the variables 

 Mean SD 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 

1. Gender 1.50 0.51         

2. Education  3.27 1.29 0.19**        

3. Tenure 3.31 1.47 -0.02 0.14*       

4.Individual job 

crafting 

3.57 0.47 -0.02 0.13* 0.01      

5.Collaborative 

job crafting 

3.84 0.54 -1.43** 0.16** -0.03 0.40**     

6. Perceived 

ethic climate 

3.72 0.52 -0.02 0.06 0.18** 0.42** 0.39**    

7. Promotive 

voice 

3.75 0.59 -0.02 0.08 0.14* 0.36** 0.44** 0.34** 0.48**  

8. Prohibitive 

voice 

3.61 0.54 -0.15* 0.16* 0.05 0.46** 0.45** 0.32** 0.55** 0.64** 

* P < .05, ** P < .01 

Confirmatory factor analysis findings 

 Table 3 shows CFA results. Results indicate that all items were significantly loaded on their 

corresponding factors and had factor loadings larger than 0.5 (ranging from 0.65 to 0.83), indicating 

desirable convergent validity (Hair, Black, Babin, & Anderson, 2010). Additionally, average variance 

extracted (AVE) scores were higher than 0.50 for all variables, also suggesting satisfactory convergent 

validity. Discriminant validity was examined by comparing AVE (average variance extracted) for any 

two constructs with the square of the correlation score between them (Hair et al., 2010).  A satisfactory 

discriminant validity was also confirmed since each AVE was greater than the corresponding squared 

correlations of factors. The model fit indices for the measurement model were X2(989) = 2375.43 (p 

< .01), X2/d.f. = 2.4, CFI = 0.91, TLI = 0.90, SRMR = 0.05, RMSEA = 0.06, respectively. All these 

model fit indices suggested an acceptable model fit for the measurement model. The result of 

Harman’s single factor test also indicated that single-factor model accounts for 24.5 % of the total 

variance, suggesting that CMV was not a problem. 

Table 3 

CFA results (N= 413) 

Variables Means Factor 

loadings 

Composite 

Reliability  

AVE 

Individual job crafting   0.83 0.64 

IJC1 3.57 0.82   

IJC 2 3.70 0.76   

IJC 3 3.72 0.83   

IJC 4 3.78 0.79   

Collaborative job crafting 

 

  0.79 0.56 



CJC1 3.62 0.78   

CJC 2 3.74 0.77   

CJC 3 3.51 0.67   

CJC 4 3.32 0.78   

Perceived ethic climate   0.85 0.52 

PEC1 3.55 0.75   

PEC 2 3.48 0.72   

PEC 3 3.64 0.75   

PEC 4 3.57 0.72   

PEC 5 3.68 0.65   

PEC 6 3.77 0.70   

PEC 7 3.83 0.76   

Promotive voice   0.83 0.58 

PV1 3.42 0.77   

PV2 3.54 0.72   

PV3 3.53 0.83   

PV4 3.34 0.79   

PV5 3.45 0.72   

Prohibitive voice   0.78 0.52 

PHV1 3.33 0.70   

PHV2 3.57 0.72   

PHV3 3.46 0.78   

PHV4 3.43 0.67   

PHV5 3.53 0.76   

 

X2 = 2375.43 (df = 989, p< .00001); CFI = .91; TLI = .90; SRMR= .05; RMSEA= .06 



All factor loadings are significant at p < .01 

Hypotheses test findings 

 Table 4 presents the results of two types of job crafting’s main effect on two types of voice 

behavior, respectively. Results showed that two types of job crafting were positively related to both 

types of voice behavior (p < 0.01). Therefore, H1a, H1b, H2a and H2b were all supported.  

Table 4 

Summary of hierarchical regression analysis for main effect of job crafting on promotive and 

prohibitive voice 

Dependent 

variable 
Promotive voice 

Prohibitive voice 

Type of job 

crafting 

Individual job 

crafting 

Collaborative job 

crafting 

Individual job 

crafting 

Collaborative job 

crafting 

(Step 1)     

Gender -0.02 -0.03 -0.15* -0.15* 

 

Education 

 

0.08 

 

0.07 

 

0.16* 

 

0.16* 

 

Tenure 

 

0.14* 

 

0.14* 

 

0.05 

 

0.06 

 

R2 

 

0.04* 

 

0.04* 

 

0.05* 

 

0.05* 

(Step 2)     

Job crafting 

variable 

0.35** 0.43** 0.45** 0.44** 

 

∆ R2 

 

0.16* 

 

0.18* 

 

0.17* 

 

0.19* 

 

F 

 

20.06** 

 

23.39** 

 

22.37** 

 

24.19** 

 

Total R2 

 

0.20** 

 

0.22** 

 

0.22** 

 

0.24** 
*P < .05, **P< .01 

Table 5 present the results for the moderating effect of perceived ethic climate on the relationship 

between two types of job crating and promotive voice, respectively. The interaction term of individual 

job crafting ×  ethic climate and collaborative job crafting ×   ethic climate both added significant 

incremental variances to the model (∆R2 = 0.01, p < 0.05), while interaction term of uncertainty 

avoidance × LMX added marginally significant incremental variance to the model (∆R2 = .01, p < 

0.1). This suggested that perceived ethic climate indeed significantly moderated the relationship 

between individual/collaborative job crafting and promotive voice behavior. Therefore, two 

interaction plots were created to show such interaction effect more clearly. Interaction plot 1 and 2 

consistently showed that, in the case of low individual job crafting, high ethic work climate had a 

slightly higher level of promotive voice compared to low ethic work climate. However, when it comes 

to the case of high individual job crafting, ethic work climate revealed an increasing level of 

promotive voice while this increasing level was much higher in high ethic work climate than in low 

ethic work climate. These findings provided support for H3a and H4a that perceived ethic climate 

strengthens the positive relationship between individual/collaborative job crafting and promotive 

voice, respectively.  



 

Table 5 

Summary of hierarchical regression analysis for moderating effect of ethic climate on the relationship 

between individual/collaborative job crafting and promotive voice 

Note: Dependent variable = Promotive voice 

Values other than R2 and F statistics are standardized regression coefficients  
† P < .10,*P < .05, **P< .01 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Interaction plot 1 

Job crafting variables Individual job crafting Collaborative job crafting 

(Step 1)   

Gender -0.03 -0.03 

Education 0.08 0.08 

Tenure 0.14* 0.14* 

 

R2 

 

0.02* 

 

0.02* 

(Step 2)   

Job crafting variables 0.36** 0.44** 

Ethic climate 
0.34** 0.32** 

 

∆ R2 

 

0.28** 

 

0.30** 

(Step 3)   

Job crafting variable × Ethic 

climate 

0.13** 0.14* 

 

∆ R2 

 

0.02** 

 

0.02* 

F 28.95** 29.85** 

Total R2 0.33** 0.34** 



 

 

Interaction plot 2 

 

 



Table 6 presents the results for the moderating effect of perceived ethic climate on the 

relationship between two types of job crating and prohibitive voice behavior. The interaction term of 

individual job crafting ×  ethic climate and collaborative job crafting ×   ethic climate both added 

significant incremental variances to the model (∆R2 = 0.02, 0.01 and 0.02 respectively, all  p < 0.05), 

indicating that ethic climate also significantly moderated the relationship between 

individual/collaborative job crafting and prohibitive voice behavior. Another two interaction plots 

were also created. Interaction plot 3 and 4 also consistently showed that, under the circumstance of 

low collaborative job crafting, high ethic work climate had a slightly higher level of prohibitive voice 

than low ethic work climate. However, in the case of high collaborative job crafting, ethic work 

climate exhibited an increasing level of prohibitive voice behavior while this increasing level was 

much higher in high ethic work climate than in low ethic work climate. These findings provided 

support for H3a and H3b that perceived ethic climate strengthens the positive relationship between 

individual/collaborative job crafting and prohibitive voice behavior. 

Table 6 

Summary of hierarchical regression analysis for moderating effect of ethic climate on the relationship 

between individual/collaborative job crafting and prohibitive voice 

Note: Dependent variable = Prohibitive voice 

Values other than R2 and F statistics are standardized regression coefficients  
† P < .10,*P < .05, **P< .01 

 

Interaction plot 3 

Job crafting variables Individual job crafting Collaborative job crafting 

(Step 1)   

Gender -0.15* -0.15* 

Education 0.16* 0.16* 

Tenure 0.05 0.05 

 

R2 

 

0.02* 

 

0.02* 

(Step 2)   

Job crafting variables 0.46** 0.45** 

Ethic climate 
0.34** 0.32** 

 

∆ R2 

 

0.28** 

 

0.30** 

(Step 3)   

Job crafting variable × Ethic 

climate 

0.13** 0.14* 

 

∆ R2 

 

0.02** 

 

0.02* 

F 28.95** 29.85** 

Total R2 0.33** 0.34** 



 

 

Interaction plot 4 

 



Discussions and conclusion 

Findings of this study show that individual/collaborative job crafting would be beneficial for 

stimulating more employee promotive/prohibitive voice behaviors. Indeed, since 

individual/collaborative job crafting are both proactive behaviors that employees actively create, 

shape and alter the work they perform, actively revising and improving their tasks, and implementing 

ideas and solving problems (Berg, Wrzesniewski, & Dutton, 2010; Wrzesniewski & Dutton, 2001), 

such self-initiated changes in jobs provide employees’ a more holistic view of their jobs and allow 

them to see jobs from different perspectives. This could help employees become more capable of 

identifying new problems, issues and opportunities that they are unable to see in their original job 

routines and boundaries, which would thus contribute to more of employees’ promotive and 

prohibitive voice behavior. Such findings are also somehow concur with the findings of prior studies 

that job crafting is positively related to work engagement (e.g., Hakanen, Perhoniemi, & Toppinen-

Tanner, 2008; Hyvönen, Feldt, Salmela-Aro, Kinnunen, & Mäkikangas, 2009), a critical predictor of 

OCB (e.g., voice behavior) (Babcock-Roberson & Strickland, 2010; Rich, Lepine, & Crawford, 2010; 

Saks, 2006). These prior studies built on a rationale that when employees craft a work environment 

that contains an adequate amount of job resources and challenging job demands, their levels of work 

engagement will increase as well (Bakker, Tims, & Derks, 2012). With higher engagement level 

toward the work, employees are also more likely to perform OCB such as voice behavior. All the 

above could explain why this study found individual/collaborative job crafting would foster 

promotive/prohibitive voice behavior. 

Findings of this study also reveal that ethic climate would strengthen the positive relationship 

between individual/collaborative job crafting and promotive/prohibitive voice. Such findings not only 

somewhat echo the findings of few research that an ethic work climate could be beneficial for 

employee extra-role behaviors (e.g., Karatepe & Agbaim, 2012; Leung, 2008), but also reflect the 

rationale of social information processing theory (SIPT; Salancik & Pfeffer, 1978) that people would 

observe their environment for clues to characterize their work environment and to understand proper 

ways to behave. Ethic work climate could serve as an important clue for employees to understand 

what (un)ethic behaviors are (un)acceptable in the workplace. Having a strong ethic work climate is 

thus likely to stimulate employees to report problems and opportunities that need to be fixed and 

seized in the organization to enhance the rightness and performance of the organization. Therefore, 

with a strong ethic work climate, employees are likely to conduct more employees’ promotive and 

prohibitive voice when they discover any/more problems and opportunities from job crafting. 

 In conclusion, this study empirically finds that individual/collaborative job crafting would 

foster employee promotive/prohibitive voice behavior. Moreover, this study identifies that ethic work 

climate serves as a critical moderator strengthening the positive relationships between 

individual/collaborative job crafting and promotive/prohibitive voice behavior, respectively. Several 

theoretical and practical implications for hospitality researchers and practitioners could be derived 

from these findings. 

Implications 

Theoretical implications 



The findings of this study have several theoretical contributions to the extant hospitality 

literature. While a number of prior studies have reported various desirable employee attitudinal and 

behavioral outcomes can be resulted from job crafting such as increased self-image, perceived control, 

readiness to change (Lyons, 2008), job satisfaction, organizational commitment (Leana et al., 2009), 

job performance (Bakker et al., 2012) and job engagement (Tims et al., 2013), this study further 

identifies that job crafting is also beneficial for fostering employee extra-role behavior such as voice. 

Likewise, different from most previous studies have found several personal factors (e.g., job attitude, 

job performance, value, personality, demographics) (Botero & Van Dyne, 2009; LePine & Van Dyne, 

1998, 2001) and situational factors (e.g., organizational culture, organizational structure, leadership 

style, relationships with supervisor…, etc.) (Dutton, Ashford, Lawrence, & Miner-Rubino, 2002; 

Morrison & Milliken, 2000; Stamper & Dyne, 2001) are critical antecedents of employee voice, this 

study discovers another important situational factor, namely job crafting is also an important predictor 

of employee voice. Such empirical evidence of linkage between job crafting and voice provides 

valuable research directions for not only researchers of job crafting to explore whether job crafting 

could also affect other types of employee extra-role behaviors (e.g., help colleagues or supervisors), 

but also researchers of voice to explore other factors similar with job crafting which might be possible 

antecedents of voice (e.g., job standardization, job variety, job rotation). Moreover, to the authors’ 

best knowledge, this study is the first empirical study identifying the interaction effect between job 

crafting and ethic work climate on employee voice behavior. Such finding also offers scholars of job 

crafting important implications regarding whether there are other possible situational factors (e.g., 

leadership style, teamwork spirit) which can enhance or reduce the influence of job crafting on voice. 

Managerial implications 

 The current study has a number of managerial implications for hotel practitioners who want 

to promote employee voice behavior within their organization. As the findings show that two types 

of job crafting are beneficial for stimulating more promotive and prohibitive voice, hotel practitioners 

in Taiwan should encourage employees to conduct these two types of crafting for their jobs. For 

example, for the existing employees, hotels can include more examples and benefits of job crafting 

in the training courses to demonstrate how to craft the job individually and collectively as well as let 

employees realize the importance and benefits of doing these. Hotels can also emphasize the 

importance of group cohesion for the work unit performance during the training, which might also be 

helpful for generating more collaborative job crafting. Hotel can also consider devising a reward 

system for the improved job/group performance resulted from employees’ crafting on their jobs 

individually and collectively. 

 Findings of this study also reveal that a salient ethic work climate would be helpful for 

strengthening the positive relationship between individual/collaborative job crafting and 

promotive/prohibitive voice, respectively. Therefore, hotels in Taiwan should strive to develop and 

maintain a salient ethical work climate throughout the hotel. To this end, human resource (HR) 

practices, policies, and procedures must emphasize the value of being ethical employees. Specifically, 

managers in the HR department and individual work units should pay attention to the important role 

of moral and ethical tests for prospective employees during the recruitment and selection process, as 



personal ethical values and attitudes are essential for constructing an ethic work climate within the 

organization (Baker et al., 2006). Regarding current employees, the HR department and each work 

unit should also ensure their training program constantly educates employees in the importance of 

developing an ethical personality and make/take ethical decisions/actions. Hotels should also have a 

clear written ethics policy specifying expectations for employees, as well as outlining what is and 

what is not considered acceptable, in order that all the members in the hotel can develop a shared 

ethical value. This ethics policy should also include a fair and transparent reward and punishment 

system in order to encourage/inhibit ethical/unethical behaviors in the hotel. Management-level 

leaders could also consider implementing ethical leadership style for their subordinates, as ethical 

leadership has been found to be positively related to ethical work climate (Mayer et al., 2010). 

Limitations and future research 

 As with any research, this study has a few limitations that should be addressed for future 

research. Firstly, given that the sample of this study were employees of several 4-star and 5-star hotels 

in Taiwan, the proposed model has the concern of generalizability. Consequently, future research 

should collect data from other regions and countries to further validate the generalizability of this 

model. Secondly, although the directions of the hypothesized relationships were theoretically driven, 

the research design of this study was cross-sectional in nature, which could cause the conclusions 

about causality to become questionable. Hence, future research should adopt longitudinal or 

experimental research design to address such limitation. Lastly, since this study collected data from 

a single source at the same time, common method bias is also a notable limitation (Podsakoff et al., 

2003). Although the Harman single factor test was performed, and showed that common method bias 

was not problematic, future research should try to collect the data of predictors and outcome variables 

using different sources of respondents and different time points to minimize this issue. 
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